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Subject: Petition 1321/2010 by Francisco José Rodriguez Rodriguez (Spanish) and 45 
other signatories, on the divorce law in Spain 

1. Summary of petition

The petitioner addresses the consequences of divorce in Spain, which he claims are extremely 
negative, particularly for the children involved. He states that there is no provision for joint 
custody under Spanish law, leading to gender-based discrimination between parents, and that 
the division of shared property is unfair. He calls for the divorce law to be changed. 

2. Admissibility

Declared admissible on 8 February 2011. Information requested from Commission under Rule 
202(6).

3. Commission reply, received on 10 June 2011.

The author of the petition is a Spanish citizen. He complains in his petition about the negative 
consequences of divorce in Spain, especially the effects on the children involved. He states 
that there are no provisions on parental responsibility for children following the divorce of 
their parents, which leaves scope for discrimination when determining custody rights. He also 
believes that the way in which property is divided between divorced couples is unfair. He 
therefore calls for the divorce law to be changed. 

Commission’s observations 

Council Regulation (EC) No 2201/2003 concerning jurisdiction and the recognition and 
enforcement of judgments in matrimonial matters and the matters of parental responsibility 
(known as ‘Brussels II bis’) forms the basis of the creation of a common judicial area for 
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family law. It seeks to make the lives of couples living in different countries easier when their 
union dissolves and to resolve any issues concerning visiting rights in cross-border situations. 
It applies in cases of divorce, legal separation or marriage annulment and in cases concerning 
parental responsibility. It also contains specific provisions on the removal of children. In these 
areas, it lays down provisions that determine the jurisdiction of the courts and the recognition 
and enforcement of judgments. It has been applicable since 1 March 2005. 

However, this Regulation does not cover the substantive law applicable to divorce, nor the 
substantive law applicable to parental responsibility following divorce. The law applicable to 
divorce and to parental responsibility is the national law of each Member State. Each Member 
State is responsible for determining the content of the applicable law. 

Moreover, Council Regulation (EU) No 1259/2010 implementing enhanced cooperation in the 
area of the law applicable to divorce and legal separation (known as ‘Rome III’) allows 
couples living in different countries to choose the law that applies to their divorce. However, 
it does not contain any substantive provisions either. Such provisions fall within the scope of 
the national law of the Member States. 

The same applies to the rules on the division of property after divorce. Indeed, the recent 
legislative proposals adopted in March 2011 by the Commission on matrimonial property 
regimes (COM(2011)126 final) and on the property consequences of registered partnerships 
(COM(2011)127 final) do not include any substantive provisions on the division of property 
at the end of a couple’s shared life. These provisions harmonise the rules of private 
international law on the property consequences of marriage and registered partnerships. They 
determine the jurisdiction of the courts and the applicable law if a couple’s shared life comes 
to an end as a result of death, divorce or separation. They also lay down a uniform procedure 
for the recognition and enforcement of judgments in this area.

Conclusion

In the absence of any European rules in the areas highlighted by the petitioner, the 
Commission is unable to take any action on this matter. It is the petitioner's responsibility to 
assert his rights legally and actually using the means of recourse permitted before the Spanish 
courts and, if necessary, once these national means are exhausted, before the European Court 
of Human Rights.


